
 THE RHODOVINE 
   
    

 THE MOUNT ARROWSMITH      
 RHODODENDRON SOCIETY        
 

Volume 23, Issue 7                                                                  SEPTEMBER 2011
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Page 2                                          The Rhodovine          Vol   

 

 

 

 

 

  2010/2011 Executive  
  President 
   Tony Ansdell                   
 752-4475           ansdella@shaw.ca   
Treasurer 
Bert Harding 
752-3923              ruber@shaw.ca 
Secretary 
Marilyn Dawson              
752-3694           dawsom@shaw.ca 
Past President 
John England 
752-6131 jaengland@shaw.ca 
Directors                                      
Don Bridgen                                   
723-3916     dabridgen@gmail.com          
Velda Rhodes                  
724-2480 
Linda Derkach 
752-3545    lindaderkach@shaw.ca                      
Directors at large                     
Maria Bieberstein           
468-7252 abieberstein@telus.net 
Joanne Hamilton    757-8989 
barjaranches@hotmail.com 
Bursary  
Christmas Party  
Dollar Table - Cassy LaCouvee 
Newsletter Editor - Linda Derkach                 
Garden Tour – Ken Jones 
Greeter - Velda Rhodes         
Historian - Cassy Lacouvee         
Library – Donna deBoer  
Meeting Coordinator -              
Membership – Bert Harding 
Milner Gardens - John England  
Plant Sale - Barbara Kulla  
Program Chair - Ann DeBrincat    
PR -  Marilyn Dawson                               
Refreshments - Anne Gutsche 
Sunshine - Judy McMaster           
Tickets -  Sandra Hemsworth      
Truss Show – 
Ways & Means - Don Bridgen 

 

      MARS Meetings 

Qualicum Beach 
Civic Centre 

2nd Wednesday of the 
month 7:30 pm 

 

Next Meeting  
14th September 2011 

 
Eucryphia x nymansensis 
‘Nymansay’ blooming profusely in 

the garden of John and Arlene 

England.  This lovely evergreen 

tree will be on sale at the              

Milner Gardens Fall Plant Sale. 
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 This Month: 

September!!!  Time to get back to 
rhododendrons!  Or how about the 
birds we might see while we are 
cleaning up the garden for winter?  
Mike Yip, retired teacher and 
photographer who has authored 
three books on Vancouver Island 
birds will be this month’s speaker. 

 

A Hummer enjoys a snack in late August 
at Monarda ‘Gardenview Scarlett’.  

 Photo by Linda Derkach 

 

Rhododendron ‘Whitney’s Orange’ 
blooming in the late May garden of 
Barbara Kulla.   

Photo by Barbara Kulla 

MARS 
P. O. Box 342 

Qualicum Beach. BC 
V9K 1S8 

mars.rhodos.ca 
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From Your President… 

On July 19, the Mayor of Qualicum Beach hosted a 
Volunteer Appreciation event at Milner Gardens to 
recognize the efforts of members of all volunteer 
organizations in Qualicum Beach.  I attended this 
event on behalf of all the volunteers of MARS. 
 
After a very pleasant picnic, Mayor Teunis 
Westbroek and members of the Council gave well-
received speeches. The theme of these speeches 
was the benefit of living in Qualicum Beach is 
largely due to the volunteers and the many 
activities they make possible. 
 
While this event was focused on Qualicum Beach, 
it is clear that these sentiments apply to all the 
areas from which MARS gets its members. 
Parksville, Nanoose, Port Alberni and Ucluelet all 
benefit from our voluntary efforts. 

 
At the end of June, I had occasion to visit Federal 
Way, Washington, home of the Rhododendron 
Species Botanical Garden.  Thus I could not miss 
the opportunity to visit the garden which is huge, 
well laid out and, with the help of a map and guide, 
easy to get around. There are many species 
rhododendrons on display. The garden has 
footpaths which you can take to explore the 
gardens. I visited the Rutherford Conservatory 
which Steve Hootman discussed at length during 
his visit to us and I was most impressed. 

 
An added bonus is a large and well laid out bonsai 
garden adjacent to the rhododendron garden. 
 
For rhododendron enthusiasts, or anyone looking 
for an interesting and relaxing stroll around an 
excellent garden, this is a place well worth a visit. 
Remember, as MARS members, you have free 
admission to the garden. 
  
We are now starting a new MARS year with all the 
challenges (and pot lucks) that we look forward to 
each year.  I want to thank you all for your efforts to 
make MARS events successful last year and to 
encourage you all to volunteer for activities in the 
coming year 
 
We must take a few minutes at our September 
meeting to have an Annual General Meeting.  Most 
of your Executive still have a year to go before they 
must be replaced or reconfirmed. The exception is 
Don Bridgen who has completed his two-year 
assignment.  Don has indicated that he is willing to 
continue, but we must vote to reconfirm him.  We 
also need a volunteer to step forward for the 
position of Vice-President.  The duties are minimal, 
chiefly to chair the meeting when the President is 
not available.  If you are interested, please contact 
me at ansdella@shaw.ca. 
 

Tony 

 

 
Tony in the Bonsai garden at RSBG. 

 
Tony and his son in the conservatory. 
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What did you do on 

your summer vacation? 
 

We asked our members to send 

photos of their summer travels to 

share.  So if you stayed home like me, 

here is a taste of some of the world’s 

special places. 
 

Judy Wood, Arlene and John 

England and Cassy Lacouvee toured 

gardens in Cornwall. 

 
Lanhydrock Country House and Estate 

 
Fallen petals in the Lost Gardens of Heligan 

 

Nicola Lupton visited 

Buckinghamshire, England in 2009 and 
toured Chenies Manor, a c.1460 Tudor which 

was named 2010 Garden of the Year by the 

Historic Houses Association. 

 
Chenies Manor 
 

 

Joan Rich and her daughter took a 12 

day, 4,000 km trip to Yellowstone 

National Park driving through BC to 

Idaho, Montana, Wyoming and 

Washington.                                                      
 

 
 

At Jackson Hole, Wyoming, visitors pass 
through this Antler Arch, one of four at the 
park.   

 



 

 

….More Yellowstone Park with Joan 
 

 
 

Herds of bison and elk were feeding in the high 
meadows.  Sandhill cranes, peregrine falcons, 
bighorn sheep, pikas and squirrels were 
observed.  There were many bald eagles and 
osprey and people fly-fishing in the many rivers 
and lakes – fish are abundant.  Trumpeter 
swans, white pelican and loons populate 
Yellowstone Lake.  
 

 
 

The hot springs are absolutely stunning with 
steaming water cascading down white tiers of 
terraces composed of travertine and tinted an 
array of greens, yellows, browns and oranges 
by various thermophiles and suspended 
mineral particles – rather like a giant layer cake 
with a glorious tapestry of colour. 

 
 

Everywhere a multi-coloured carpet of 
wildflowers greeted us – here the fringed 
gentian.  Joan was able to identify the Indian 
paintbrush (Wyoming’s state flower), arrowleaf 
balsamroot, yellow mimulus, white yarrow and 
phlox, larkspur, alpine lupins and purple 
harebells.   
The area has many lodgepole pines that are 
rapidly reforesting the park after the huge fires 
of 1988.  Also, aspen, Douglas fir, Engelmann 
spruce and sub-alpine fir were present in large 
numbers.   

 
One evening Joan did a scenic rafting trip on 
the Yellowstone River.  Osprey were catching 
fish and feeding their young in nests in the tall 
trees along the river bank.  Mergansers were 
fussing their way upstream and the little grey 
dippers were curtseying and diving underwater 
to look for a tasty meal.   
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From Artist Point, the Yellowstone thunders  
over the 308 foot falls into the canyon below.  It 
was hard to leave this famous viewing spot. 
 

Milner Gardens Fall Plant Sale 
September 24 and 25, 2011 

 
10:00 a.m. to 4:00 p.m. 

 
Great discounts on heritage trees, shrubs and perennials 

propagated on site. 
Master Gardeners will be on hand 

 to offer advice. 
Afternoon tea in the Tearoom  

Outdoor refreshments & hot dogs. 
Admission by donation.  

All proceeds support the Garden. 
 
Members only early access Friday, Sept 23 from 5:00 to 
7:00 p.m. - Membership card required for entry to the early 
access sale 

 

BIG Black Pots Needed 
Do you have any very large black pots  

lurking in your basement or garage and want to 
clear them out??  Ann De Brincat needs black pots 

larger than one or two gallons.  Please contact 
Ann or bring to the September meeting. 

 

Rhododendrons in the 

Summer Garden 
 
Generally, rhododendrons are not the star of the 
summer garden.  Instead, they delight us with their 
interesting new growth, indumentum and 
willingness to provide the background for summer-
flowering lilies, hydrangeas, heleniums, begonias 
and fuchsias that take centre stage.   
 
But rhododendrons can be very useful to clematis, 
Asiatic and oriental lilies and other summer-
flowering jewels that sometimes cannot support 
themselves.   
 
Over the past five or ten years, I have 
experimented with growing clematis through some 
of my very large rhododendrons that have finished 
their annual bloom and are quietly forming their 
flower buds for next year.   
 
To ensure that the clematis does not overpower 
and smother the rhododendron, it is important to 
choose wisely.   
 
My first success came with Clematis jackmanii 
(below) growing in a large, black pot near the base 
of a very robust rhododendron.  Because it is in a 
pot, it does not get too large, and is fine with being 
cut back at the end of the season.  It sends several 
vines covered with masses of deep purple flowers 
scrambling through the rhododendron and blooms 
from July to frost.  And the rhododendron is still 
covered with blooms in the next year.  

 
 
After several formative years, Clematis jouinianna 
‘Praecox’ has earned its place in my garden 
producing masses of small mauve and white 
flowers.  It is planted near the base of 



 

 

Rhododendron ‘Catawbiense Boursault’ that does 
not seem to mind this interloper, reliably blooming 
every year.  When done, I cut this clematis to about 
two feet from the ground so that it gets a good start 
in the spring but does not intrude on the bloom of 
its amenable host.   

 
Clematis jouinianna ‘Praecox’ 

 
Some of my clematis/rhododendron combinations 
have not been as successful.  Some clematis are 
far too rampant, smothering the rhododendron and 
thus preventing bud set while others have refused 
to bloom.  Vines that do not live up to expectation 
cannot take up prime real estate. So make your 
selections wisely, and watch carefully how the 
clematis grows and blooms.   
 

Many Asiatic and oriental lilies are tall, lanky 
characters that require staking.  Lilium ‘Casablanca’ 
(below) is an exceptionally beautiful and fragrant 
pure white.  In my garden, she leans heavily on  
Rhododendron ‘Pink Twins’ and Choisya  ‘Aztec 
Pearl’ in order to show off her assets.  It is easy to 
experiment combining lilies and rhododendrons – 
just keep the lilies in pots for several years and 
place just behind your rhododendrons as they 
begin to bloom.  This way you will get to know if this 
duo can live and thrive together.   

 

And in the garden of Joan and Mike Rich, 
Tropaeolum speciosum grows happily through 
Rhododendron ‘McKee’s Blue’  

 
Joan has grown it here for a couple of years 
but last year had to cut some back as it 
covered too much of the rhododendron.  
Tropaeolum likes its roots in the shade and the 
foliage and scarlet flowers in sunshine.  It 
would be preferable to use a much larger 
rhododendron for support because the vine is 
an extrovert climber reaching 15 feet from 
ground level in a season.  Tropaeolum 
speciosum looks superb draped on a dark 
hedgerow. 
 
Words and photos by Linda Derkach with contributions above 
from Joan Rich. 

Hydrangeas 
This month, we have an article from guest 
columnist Kim Hammond, Grower and 
Groundskeeper at Milner Gardens and Woodland.  
Kim’s article this month focuses on a great summer 
companion for rhododendrons. 

Of all the many plants in the four volume set of 
the RHS, hydrangeas are surely a favourite of 
most knowledgeable plantsmen.  Most often 
seen is Hydrangea macrophylla available in  
every colour of the rainbow between white and 
red. And the debate will forever continue on 
whether the mophead or the lacecap has the 
better inflorescence.  A past instructor once 
remarked “you can throw them on the ground 
and they’ll propagate themselves” which isn’t 
far from the truth.                                                    Page 6                        



 

 

Hydrangea macrophylla (above) is also the 
most sensitive to soil conditions.  Gardeners 
have spent many hours of precious time and a 
good many dollars attempting to adjust soil pH 
with Aluminum Sulphate to change the floret 
colour. Clay rich or alkaline soils produce the 
pink range (pH of 6 and up) while the more 
acid soil typical of our area generates the blue/ 
purple range (pH of 5.5 or lower).  The best 
advice is to leave your hydrangeas, let them do 
their thing, and instead add more organics than 
chemicals to your soil.  Be aware that adding 
extra phosphorous to the soil will block uptake 
up of aluminum and also change your colours.  

There is a smaller version of Hydrangea 
macrophylla called Hydrangea serrata which is 
all but identical - just smaller in total shrub size 
growing to about five feet compared to H. 
macrophylla’s twelve.  As well, there is a 
variegated one called H. ‘Lemon Wave’ 
sporting a yellow wavy edge to the leaves. 

Hydrangea quercifolia  

Hydrangea quercifolia, the oak leaf hydrangea, 
is much more of a show off with its large white 
panicles, textured, deeply veined leaves and 
great burgundy fall colour.  It is one of the 
larger flowering shrubs, but not as big in total 
stature as H. macrophylla.  

Hydrangea paniculata ‘Grandiflora’, the much- 
loved Pee Gee hydrangea, is more like a tree.  
The newest edition – H. ‘Pinkie Winkie’ - 
suggests a small garden sized version with 
white panicles aging to pink through the 
summer.  Compared to other hydrangeas, H. 
paniculata can take some sun.  The right 
breeze brings a slight fragrance and they 
create great dappled shade for some smaller 
perennials below.  Hydrangea paniculata is 
one of the two hydrangeas that bloom on new 
wood, so prune to shape as needed in spring. 

 
Hydrangea anomala subsp. petiolaris is most 
versatile as it will climb a fence, arbour or wall 
quite happily, and with large white corymbs it 
definitely wakes up a shady corner.  It can also 
be a great ground cover.  Left with nothing to 
climb it will spread wherever it finds room and 
the large leaves shade out weeds. 

Hydrangea arborescens (‘Annabelle’ most 
often) is the largest mophead - pure white, 
multi-stemmed and the only one cut to the 
ground each spring. (This one also blooms on 
new wood.)  It may require staking until 
maturity brings on mature strong stalks needed  
to hold up those massive heads.   
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There is also a newer variety that can actually 
hold up its massive flower heads and is sold as 
H. ‘Incrediball’.  And yet another that is pink.   

 

Hydrangea ‘Annabelle’  

For some, the best and favourite hydrangea of 
all is the most under-utilized - Hydrangea 
aspera with large fuzzy, hairy leaves on ten 
foot stems, tolerant of deep shade with shaggy 
peeling stems and purple/violet lacecaps 
ringed in white that persist all winter.  This is 
the plant that satisfies that never-ending need 
for a big showy plant for the shade that flowers 
all summer that the deer don’t eat!   

Hydrangeas prefer morning sun and afternoon 
shade. (Hydrangeas commonly wilt in direct 
sun regardless of adequate watering.) Prune 
the dead, spent heads in spring, down to the 
next leaf node, (anything further will destroy 
the bloom for that year).  Fertilize when soil 
temperatures reach 12 to 15 C. preferably with 
something organic such as fish fertilizer in 
spring and More Bloom in May.  If and when 
they get big and rangy prune out a third of the 
oldest canes to reduce the size and volume but 
still have some blooms for the next year.  The 
following year take out another third, until you 
have renovated the shrub entirely.  

While there are roughly 20 hydrangeas in 
cultivation, most of the hydrangeas discussed 
are easily available.   

 

Reliable, long blooming, easy care, easy to 
propagate, a wide range of flower types and 
colours - hydrangeas are a must for every 
garden, and are great companions for our 
rhododendrons. 

 
 
Hydrangea ‘‘Little Honey’ is a new hybrid with golden 
leaves – stunning with or without flowers. 

 

 
 
Hydrangea ‘Ayesha’ is another hybrid with pink 
flowers and rounded petals. 
 
 
 
Story by Kim Hammond 
 
Photos by Linda Derkach 
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